FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

SEPTEMBER 22, 2003

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Tiffanie W. Sneed, Assistant City Attorney


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Bruce Daws, Historic Properties Manager


Tom McNeill, PWC Director of Business, Planning, and


  Development


Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Council Member Haire, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

1.
Special Events

City Manager Roger Stancil reviewed the special events calendar for the months of September and October 2003.

Mayor Pitts presented Mr. Ron McElrath, Human Relations Director, Mr. Raymond Shipman, President of the NAACP, and the Human Relations Commission members with a Proclamation declaring the week of September 29 through October 4, 2003, as Race Equality Week.  He called upon all citizens to reaffirm their commitment to ensuring racial equality and justice in the City of Fayetteville.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

City Manager Roger Stancil requested to add Item 3.G, discussion of the Chamber of Commerce’s request to use the Council Chamber for a Candidates Forum on October 16 and 21, 2003, to the consent agenda.

Mr. Stancil requested to add Item 5.A., discussion of Hurricane Isabel debris cleanup, as requested by Council Member Keefe, and Item 13.B., closed session to discuss economic development, personnel matters, and a consultation with the City Attorney, to the agenda.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the amended agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

2.
PUBLIC FORUM:

Mr. Jose Cardona, 7018 Kittridge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, requested the Council consider annexing Fort Bragg and Pope Air Force Base rather than the newly proposed area with 43,000 citizens.

Mr. Bobby Gleaton, 6852 Uppingham Road, Fayetteville, NC, President of and a representative of Gates Four Homeowners Association, stated his opposition to the proposed annexation.  He introduced Mr. Mike Molin, Secretary of the Gates Four Homeowners Association, 6824 Uppingham Road, Fayetteville, NC.

Mr. Molin stated he was also speaking on behalf of the Homeowners Association, and Gates Four considered itself a part of the Town of Hope Mills and would prefer to be annexed by Hope Mills rather than the City of Fayetteville if it had to be annexed.  He stated Hope Mills was closer, their children attended Hope Mills’ schools, and they were involved in the Hope Mills community.  He requested the agreement between the City of Fayetteville and the Town of Hope Mills be amended to reflect a change in the boundary that would enable Gates Four to become a part of Hope Mills rather than the City of Fayetteville.

Mr. Stephen Sanders, 1745 Daisy Lane, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in opposition to the proposed annexation of his area.  He expressed his concerns over the citizens not having any say in the annexation, the lack of benefits which would be received by the citizens, the lack of a vote by the citizens in the upcoming election, the effects on the relationship between the City of Fayetteville and the County of Cumberland which would be detrimental to the citizens, how was the City going to pay for the annexation and how long would the City be in debt.

Mr. Leroy Wise, Jr., 3312 Morganton Road, Fayetteville, NC, presented the Council with a petition requesting the following:  (1) the installation of a traffic signal at the intersection of Morganton Road and Northview Drive, (2) the installation of a traffic signal at the intersection of Morganton Road and St. Mary’s Place, and (3) a reduction in the speed limit from 45 mph to 35 mph from Dobbin Avenue to Skibo Road.

Mr. William Patterson, 719 Hilton Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the rezoning of 0.61 acres on Pamalee Drive to C3.

Mr. Brian Irving, 1713 Veanna Drive, Fayetteville, NC, stated he was a candidate for District 3.  He expressed his opposition to annexation without a vote by the citizens.  He stated it was unfair that the public hearing had been set after the election and the vote on the annexation would be taken prior to the new candidates being sworn in.

Mr. Clinton Harris, 4713 Watauga Road, Fayetteville, NC, expressed his concerns about the stray cats not being removed from his neighborhood, the $25,800.00 judgment which had been placed on his property by the City for yard debris, and his mistreatment by the Fayetteville Police Department.  Mr. Harris stated he had had a gentlemen’s agreement regarding the cleanup of his property and the City had not honored that agreement.  He asked the Council to give him their consideration.

3.
CONSENT:


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick requested to pull Item 3.B.2, resolution endorsing NCDOT improvement intersection to Raeford Road and Cambridge Drive, for discussion.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Item 3.B.2.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of September 8, 2003.

B.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Offer from Clegg's Termite & Pest Control Company to purchase excess City property.

2.
Pulled for discussion by Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick.

C.
Adopt Special Revenue Fund Project Ordinance Amendment 2004-4 (Cyber Crimes Against Children Grant – Year 2).

This amendment provides additional resources for the Cyber Crimes Against Children Program.  The source of funds is a grant from the North Carolina Department of Crime Control and Public Safety Division of Governor’s Crime Commission ($6,150.00) and a local match from the General Fund ($2,050.00).  This additional funding is for the continuation of the FY 2003 Cyber Crimes Against Children grant, a two-year grant that was approved on September 9, 2002.
D.
Set public hearing for October 27, 2003, to hear findings from the Traffic\Rail Separation Study conducted by the North Carolina Department of Transportation.

E.
Approve special permit for off-premise signs from November 24 through December 1, 2003, for the Craftsmen Christmas Festival.

F.
Award bid for Standby Power Facilities for Rockfish Creek WRF and Cross Creek WRF. (PWC)

1.
Contract 2D, Standby Power Generator and Switchgear Installation, awarded to Bryant Electric Company, Inc., low bidder, in the amount of $446,000.00 subject to approval of the N.C. Department of Environmental and Natural Resources, Division of Water Quality.


Bids were received as follows:

Bryant Electric Company, Inc. (Archdale, NC)
$446,000.00

AAA Electric Company, Inc. (Garner, NC)
496,962.00

King Electric of Fayetteville (Fayetteville, NC)
$531,500.00

Barnes & Powell (Elm City, NC)
$553,090.00

McCarter (Laurinburg, NC)
$582,048.00

Via Electric (Garner, NC)
$608,689.00

Watson Electric Construction Company (Fayetteville, NC)
$609,000.00

Energy Erectors, Inc. (Leesburg, FL)
$659,750.00

RESOLUTION OF AWARD, CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, STANDBY POWER FACILITIES FOR ROCKFISH CREEK WRF AND CROSS CREEK WRF, CONTRACT 2D, STANDBY POWER GENERATOR INSTALLATION, STATE REVOLVING LOAN.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-076.
2.
Contract 2E, Standby Power Generator and Switchgear, awarded to Covington Diesel, Inc., low bidder, in the amount of $740,957.00 subject to approval of the N.C. Department of Environment and Natural Resources, Division of Water Quality.


Bids were received as follows:

Covington Diesel, Inc. (Greensboro, NC)
$740,957.00

Gregory Poole Equipment (Raleigh, NC)
$912,835.00

RESOLUTION OF AWARD, CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, STANDBY POWER FACILITIES FOR ROCKFISH CREEK WRF AND CROSS CREEK WRF, CONTRACT 2E, STANDBY POWER GENERATOR AND SWITCHGEAR, STATE REVOLVING LOAN.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-077.
G.
Discussion of the Chamber of Commerce’s request to use the Council Chamber for a candidates forum on October 16 and 21, 2003.

B.2.
Resolution endorsing NCDOT improvement intersection to Raeford Road and Cambridge Drive.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick pulled this item for discussion.  He expressed his concerns as to whether the recommended concrete island on Raeford Road would solve the problem at that intersection.  Mr. Kendrick reminded the Council that the intersection at Raeford Road and McPherson Church Road had a barrier like the one proposed and there were still problems at that intersection.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to send this item as well as the Raeford Road/McPherson Church Road intersection to the Transportation Committee for discussion.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

4.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Case No. P03-30F.  Consider the rezoning from C1 Local Business District to C1P Shopping Center District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located on Horseshoe Road.  Containing 2.84 acres more or less and being the property of Showcase Realty & Construction Company, as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3867, page 0126, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the current zoning and the current land use, and stated the Zoning Commission and the City staff recommended C1P.  Mr. Teal stated a protest petition had been filed and it would take a vote of eight (8) to approve the rezoning request.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 7:59 p.m.

Council Member Kirby informed the Council that Mr. Mike Golden had contacted her and stated he wished to withdraw his rezoning request.

Mr. Teal stated the Council needed to vote to deny the rezoning.

MOTION:
Council Member Kirby moved to deny the rezoning.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

A discussion was held regarding the petitioner not advising the staff of his withdrawal and whether this was the proper procedure to use.

Council Member Fogleman stated there had been a protest petition, the neighbors did not want it, and the petitioner had not appeared at the public hearing so she felt a vote should be taken.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

B.
Consider the adoption of an ordinance designating the Brookside Cemetery on Grove Street as a historic landmark.

Mr. Bruce Daws, Historic Properties Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Daws stated Brookside Cemetery had approximately 567 graves on the cemetery grounds which totaled 2.3 acres and was a part of the larger Cross Creek Cemetery #2 bounded by Grove Street, Ann Street, and Lamon Street.

Mr. Daws stated Brookside Cemetery had been established in the nineteenth century for the burial of Fayetteville’s African American citizens.  He stated many of the former most prominent African American leaders of Fayetteville were buried in the Brookside Cemetery to include George Williams, Edward Evans, Dr. E. E. Smith and E. E. Miller, Sr.

Mr. Daws advised that the State of North Carolina had approved the request that Brookside Cemetery be designated as a historic landmark.

Ms. Michelle Michaels reviewed the history of the cemetery and recommended the Council approve the historic designation.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 8:11 p.m.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE DESIGNATING THE BROOKSIDE CEMETERY, GROVE STREET, FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, AS A HISTORIC LANDMARK.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2003‑011.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to follow the recommendation and designate Brookside Cemetery as a historic landmark.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)
5.

A.
Discussion of Hurricane Isabel debris cleanup.

Council Member Keefe stated he was concerned the citizens did not have the necessary information available to them to get their debris cleaned up.  He asked Mr. Stancil to address the issue.

Mr. Stancil stated the County had just agreed to waive fees for two weeks for the disposal of hurricane debris, and the debris would be picked up from now through October 10, 2003.  Mr. Stancil requested the citizens to containerize the leaves, not mix the leaves and limbs, and to call to schedule pickup of large limbs.

Mr. Stancil said there would be no fee for hurricane debris, and that the tree service companies needed to haul away the trees they cut and not leave it for City pickup.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to accept the recommendation of the City Manager and to direct the City Manager to make application for FEMA funding to offset the costs.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

B.
Case No. P03-25F.  Consider the rezoning from R6 Residential District to C3 Heavy Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 1805 Pamalee Drive.  Containing .61 acres more or less and being the property of William Patterson, as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 640, page 290, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He stated this was a second reading and no discussion could be held and approval would require a majority vote.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the C3 rezoning.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor (Council Members Smith, Pitts, Kendrick, Kirby, Massey and Fogleman) to 4 in opposition (Council Members Keefe, Haire, Gonzalez and Worthy)

6.
Consider Phase V Annexation Report.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented the Phase V Annexation Report.  He advised the Council that the report could be amended at any time prior to the final approval of the proposed annexation project.

Mr. Stancil began the report by reviewing the North Carolina Annexation law and the history of annexation in Cumberland County.  He informed the Council that in 1994 the County, City, and PWC had entered into a smart growth agreement which provided that PWC would build the infrastructure, the County would fund the infrastructure, and the City would prepare for annexation, and this plan would maximize on a $75 million backbone infrastructure investment.

Mr. Stancil reviewed the areas to be included in Phase V.  He stated Phase V would include 17,889 acres, 27.88 square miles, 15,537 housing units, 194.73 miles of streets transferred from the NCDOT, a total population of 43,087, and an average of 71.01 percent of all areas would be contiguous to the City limits.

Mr. Stancil advised five-year contracts would be executed with rural fire departments, and existing waste haulers, and special consideration would be given to issues regarding farmland.

Mr. Stancil stated that smart growth was needed (1) to stabilize the City’s population, (2) to comply with state policy regarding service to urban areas in keeping with the state’s concern for statewide urban welfare, (3) to remain competitive for Powell Bill funding, (4) to address urban needs of drainage and street maintenance, (5) to provide a new arena for economic development, (6) to provide new jobs for soldiers and airmen who leave the military for other places, and (7) to set urban standards for future development.

Mr. Stancil reviewed the number of additional employees which would be required to serve the proposed annexed area and presented a financial summary of the costs and funding for the proposed project.  He recommended the use of $6 million of the City’s reserve fund, Powell Bill funds, and economic development funds as funding sources.

Mr. Stancil reviewed the process and the dates set for neighborhood meetings, the public hearing, adoption of the ordinance, and submission of the election plan to the Justice Department.  Mr. Stancil reported that the proposed effective date for the annexation was June 30, 2004.


Mr. Tom McNeill, PWC Director of Business, Planning, and Development, reviewed the urban and rural utility needs and how those needs were being addressed.  He also reviewed the septic tank failures in the urban areas.  Mr. McNeill reported that in Annexation Phases I through IV-B 8,904 homes had been served at a cost of $88.8 million and $50 million had been invested in infrastructure outside of the corporate limits.

Mr. McNeill stated PWC was taking a new approach on addressing the Greater Fayetteville Area’s urban utility needs.  He reported the new program would include property owner input, would provide a more cost efficient approach to providing utility services to the urban area, would target the development with the greatest needs, and would maximize the useful life of the existing septic systems.

He explained that the standard PWC extension policy would apply to petitions for individual service and would blend urban areas having utility service with those that did not with the funding coming from assessments paid by the property owners receiving the service.

Mr. McNeill summarized that the new plan would enable PWC (1) to address utility issues of urban and rural areas of Cumberland County, (2) to no longer subsidize future retrofit costs due to their assumption of City water and sewer debt, (3) to allow PWC’s upfront funding to be recovered through the assessment process, and (4) to avoid adverse impact on tax rates.

Discussion was held about the proposed plan, drainage issues, septic tank failures, the increase in number of employees, the level of the City’s services, and the response time of both the police and fire departments.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to adopt the Annexation Report.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

Further discussion was held regarding the Council’s concern about whether the level of service would be the same throughout the City limits.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

7.
Presentation of Air Quality Plan recommendations.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.   He reviewed the history of the agreement entered into by Cumberland County and the eight municipalities and the Environmental Protection Agency and the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources for early action compact regarding the attainment of air quality.

Mr. Teal explained that the early action compact entered into in December 2002 called for specific strategies to be developed by January 31, 2004.  He reported the steering committee had developed and recommended 31 strategies.

Mr. Teal requested that the proposed strategies be referred to the Conservation and Environment Committee for discussion and referral to the Council.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to send this item to the Conservation and Environment Committee.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)
8.
Consider resolution supporting Small Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Program.

City Attorney Karen McDonald presented this item.  She informed the Council that the plan had been revised to be consistent with both state and federal law.  She recommended the Council adopt the resolution in support of the plan with the understanding that changes could be made to the plan if Council deemed it necessary.

RESOLUTION SUPPORTING SMALL DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS PROGRAM.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-078.

MOTION:
Council Member Kirby moved to adopt the resolution.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

Council Member Keefe stated he had a concern that the content of the plan was so inclusive that it was exclusive.  He stated he felt the preferential consideration set out in the plan gave unfair advantage to some persons.

City Attorney McDonald explained that the definitions used in the plan were articulated in the state and federal laws.

Council Member Keefe stated he could not support the plan as currently written because in today’s society it was difficult to determine who was not socially disadvantaged.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Keefe and Gonzalez)

9.
Consider resolution for municipal agreement with NC DOT for improvements to Amtrak Station.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He stated the funding was for $500,000.00 with the state paying 90 percent and the City matching $50,000.00 which would come from the downtown tax district funds.

A RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-079.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)
10.
Consider dates for joint meeting with the Cumberland County Board of Commissioners.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to hold the meeting on November 25, 2003.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Keefe)

11.
Consider designation of Voting Delegates for National League of Cities Conference in Nashville, Tennessee, December 2003 (Council members attending:  Mable Smith and Curtis Worthy).

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve Council Member Worthy and Council Member Smith as the voting delegates.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

12.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

A.
APPOINTMENTS

1.
Senior Citizens Advisory Commission - 2 vacancies – 2 nominations made - 2 appointments needed

Mr. Robert Pringle and Ms. Judy Dawkins were appointed to terms which would expire in September 2005.

B.
NOMINATIONS

1.
Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission – 7 vacancies - 4 members eligible for reappointment - 3 members not eligible – 7 nominations needed


Mr. Lorenzia Wright was nominated by Council Member Fogleman.


Mr. Larry Clubine was nominated by Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick.


Mr. Thomas McLamb was nominated by Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick.


Mr. Christopher “Tiff” Hopkins was nominated by Council Member Keefe.


Mr. Darren Thompson was nominated by Council Member Keefe.


Ms. Clementine White was nominated by Council Member Gonzalez.

2.
Wrecker Review Board - 1 Chairman vacancy - member eligible for reappointment – 1 nomination needed


Mr. Richard H. Earle was nominated by Council Member Keefe.

3.
Historic Resources Commission - 6 vacancies [4 At-Large, 1 Category 1 (Licensed/Registered Architect), and 1 Category 2 (Historic Preservationalist or Cultural or Social Historian)] - 5 members eligible for reappointment


At-Large Nominations:


Ms. Annette Billie was nominated by Council Member Worthy.


Mr. Marshal Isler was nominated by Council Member Haire.


Mr. Kenneth Suggs was nominated by Council Member Kirby.


Mr. Jerry Fachet was nominated by Council Member Kirby.


Category 1 nomination:


Mr. Chris Kuenzel was nominated by Council Member Fogleman.

4.
Zoning Commission - 1 vacancy


No action taken.

C.
INFORMATION:  NOVEMBER VACANCIES

1.
Fair Housing Board - 3 vacancies (1 At-Large, 1 Attorney, and 1 Real Estate)

13.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Response to public forum concerns.

B.
Closed session to discuss economic development and personnel and consultation with attorney.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to go into closed session to discuss economic development, personnel issues, and a consultation with the City Attorney.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The closed session began at 10:10 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to resume the regular session.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The regular session resumed at 10:40 p.m.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of January 2003 from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator.

2003 Taxes
$3,922,072.61

2003 Vehicle Taxes
201,202.28
2003 Revit
7,639.47
2003 Vehicle Revit
474.00
2003 FVT
22,853.09
2003 Storm Water
244,432.73
2002 Taxes
$78,307.11

2002 Vehicle Taxes
64,924.06
2002 Revit
146.00
2002 Vehicle Revit
81.51
2002 FVT
8,477.88
2002 Storm Water
5,668.84
2001 Taxes
29,903.57
2001 Vehicle Taxes
3,358.40
2001 Revit
0.00
2001 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2001 FVT
589.41
2001 Storm Water
1,775.71
2000 Taxes
1,981.21
2000 Vehicle Taxes
1,263.88
2000 Revit
0.42

2000 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2000 FVT
243.52

2000 Storm Water
234.29
1999 and Prior Taxes
646.10

1999 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
1,752.26
1999 and Prior Revit
0.52

1999 and Prior Vehicle Revit
6.34
1999 and Prior FVT
435.00
1999 and Prior Storm Water
356.03
Interest
19,243.88
Interest (Revit)
21.07
Interest (Storm Water)
953.58
Fayetteville Discount (Current)
0.00

Fayetteville Discount (Revit)
0.00

Total Collections
$4,619,044.77
2.
PWC - minutes of August 27, 2003.

3.
FACCBC - minutes of August 11, 2003.

4.
FACVB - minutes of August 14, 2003.

5.
Letter on establishing Hope VI housing to Calvin P. Poole, Jr.

6.
Weed and Seed update.
7.
Planning Department - monthly reports for August.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 10:41 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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